

Minutes of the Parish Council Meeting held on 4TH October 2021 at 

Tilstock Village Hall, Tilstock

Chairman:
Cllr S Power
Councillors:
Cllr W Allen; Cllr J Dodd; Cllr M Haynes; Cllr T Hunter; Cllr R Butler; Cllr T Blyth; 


Cllr A Allen; Cllr R Thornhill
Clerk:

Mrs M Joyce

Unitary Cllr:
Cllr G Dakin
99/21
Chairman’s welcome, apologies, absences, announcements & Public participation 
The Chairman opened the Meeting at 7:15pm and welcomed everyone present.  Apologies were received from Cllr Taylor.  Four members of the public attended the Meeting.
A resident informed the Council that he is happy for it to ‘take over’ the maintenance of the pond area and stated that he would like to be consulted in future decisions.

A complaint was received regarding an overgrown hedge at the Elms Farm.  

A further complaint was received about the street light by the Old School House in Ash being obscured by an overgrown tree. 

A resident thanked the Parish Council for providing turf for the pond area and for initiating ownership claims.
An objection was received regarding a retrospective planning application due for consideration for a balcony staircase. The resident stated loss of privacy as the material grounds for objection.  

100/21
 To receive Declarations of Disclosable Pecuniary (or any other) Interests or Dispensation Requests in accordance with the Code of (LGA 1972 s94)
No declarations or requests were received.

101/21
Approval of the Minutes of the Parish Council Meeting held on 6th September 2021(Local Government Act 1972, s12 p 41(1)
Cllr Thornhill requested that a reference appearing under 97/21 be removed which was agreed to by all Councillors.  Cllr Thornhill proposed the Minutes to be a true and accurate record of the Meeting with this one amendment, seconded by Cllr Blyth, all agreed. The Minutes were resolved to be approved. To be signed in November. 

102/21
Matters arising from the Minutes not otherwise included on the agenda
No matters were raised. 

103/21
Reports from Meetings attended and action taken from the approved Minutes: 
a)
Parish Councillors’ & Clerk

Cllr Blyth gave a report from the North Salop Wheelers meeting which she attended.  A grant has been received from Shropshire Council which will allow the service to continue.  

Cllr Dodd reported that he had attended a training session on planning.

The Clerk reported that she has begun training on the new accounts package purchased and hopes to have it up and running in time for budget setting. 


b)
Unitary Councillor’s report – The Local Member is invited to give a report and answer questions
Cllr Dakin reported that the Council has not met many times recently.  There has been some financial uncertainty but the Council is hoping for a better settlement from Government next year. The Planning Committees are under review, there are currently two which was reduced from three.  He made reference to a complaint about an empty house in Ash and a Street Name and Numbering request for a development in Tilstock.  

Cllr Dakin raised the closing in of the field used by the School which has historically been used by the community as an amenity space. The area of land is currently unregistered. It is a registered community asset.  

He reported that the Portfolio Holder for Highways, Steve Charmley, has stood down and has been replaced by Ed Potter.
Cllr Dakin gave an overview of new pothole repairs being undertaken. Councillors queried why they are taking so long to be repaired.  Cllr Dakin to ask the Leader on behalf of the Council why the delivery of the 30mph zone in Ash Parva with provision of a VAS (paid for by the PC and developer in 2017) is taking so long.


104/21
Housekeeping
a)
Play area inspections – to receive the annual inspection report; to discuss remedial works

The zip wire in Tilstock requires a new cover and the chain is to be inspected.  Cllr Butler has tried to contact a local handyman for assistance but has been unable to reach him.  

Cllr Dodd gave an update on plans to renovate the Ash play area. No further vandalism reported.  

b)
Strategic Objectives Plan
Cllr Blyth reported that she had not received any additions or amendments following the last Meeting.  Therefore Cllr Haynes proposed that the Plan be adopted, seconded by Cllr A Allen. All agreed.

A parish survey will be compiled for the website and as a paper version.  It was decided that this will be prepared up to December for distribution/publication in the New Year.

c)
Loss of Clerk protocol – to consider draft document

Inclusion of responsibilities will need to be discussed for inclusion. To take forward and review annually once adopted. 
Thanks to Cllr Haynes for preparing the format.

d)
Purchase of PC IT provisions

Following the decision taken in September to purchase a dedicated laptop, software and a shredder (to be shared amongst the Clerk’s Councils) for the Clerk (in the interests of continuity and compliance etc) a complaint had been received by the Chairman from a Councillor querying the need and expense. The Clerk informed the Council that the Parish Council is contractually obliged to provide the wherewithal to do the job of Clerk by the provision of equipment or by a quarterly amount to include depreciation.  During the last (almost) eleven years in which she has been employed the Parish Council has made  contributions of £148.16 in March 2015, towards the purchase of a shared laptop, and a further £89 in 2020 towards the cost of a new screen.  Other than these contributions the Clerk has funded the expense of all equipment and software herself.  The Parish Council received a Transparency Code grant in of £1392 on 24/04/17 which was allocated for the purchase of equipment for the Clerk.  The Parish Council has this year purchased a dedicated accounting software package. Councillors agreed that no further discussion was necessary and they were content with the allocation of funds (£800) for the purchases as agreed previously to include a substantial (shared ) shredder for confidential documents.  Clerk to source and order, proposed by Cllr A Allen, seconded by Cllr Butler, all agreed.
105/21

Correspondence
To acknowledge correspondence received & circulated via email to include SALC bulletins; 
Councillors discussed a request from Street Name and Numbering regarding a name for a new development in Tilstock.  Cllr Butler proposed ‘Crabmill Meadow’ to perpetuate the historic name for this site as referenced in the map provided, seconded by Cllr Thornhill. Councillors agreed that it is best to avoid references to individuals when naming roads etc. 
Councillors discussed the reply from the local Inspector regarding the PC’s response to the Local Policing Charter with its top three concerns.  A leaflet had been distributed earlier in the year with incorrect ranks shown. 

106/21
Planning (Town and Country Planning Act 1990. Sched 1, para 8. Under this Local Government Act, the Parish Council is consulted by Shropshire Council for its view on new planning applications. NB: Shropshire Council is the determining planning authority)
a)
Applications: 

 21/03997/FUL  (validated: 13/08/2021)
Address:  5 Catteralls Lane, Broughall, Whitchurch, Shropshire, SY13 4DF
Proposal:  Erection of extension to detached garage
View online at:  http://pa.shropshire.gov.uk/online-applications/applicationDetails.do?activeTab=summary&keyVal=QXRYTKTD07V00
 No objections were raised. Proposed by Cllr Thornhill, seconded by Cllr Haynes, all agreed. 

21/04400/FUL
DEVELOPMENT PROPOSED - Application under Section 73A of the Town And Country Planning Act 1990 for the installation of external staircase to existing first floor balcony terrace
LOCATION: - Holly House, 3 The Meadows, Ash Parva, Whitchurch, Shropshire
Councillors noted the retrospective application. Concerns were raised over the close proximity to the neighbouring house, the choice of material ie metal and that the balcony has not possibly been constructed in line with its original permission as a space has been inserted to permit access from a balcony. Cllr A Allen proposed objecting with loss of privacy and residential amenity for the neighbouring property and querying the balcony design permission, seconded by Cllr Thornhill, all agreed.  Councillors requested that if the Officer is minded to approve the application that it be heard by Committee.  


21/04530/FUL

Councillors agreed more signage is required to advertise the stables/horses.  Cllr Power proposed supporting the application, seconded by Cllr A Allen, all agreed with one abstention.

b)
Decisions:
21/03398/VAR  (validated: 09/07/2021)
Address:  Alkington Grange Barns, Alkington Grange, Alkington, Whitchurch, Shropshire, SY13 3NH
Proposal:  Removal of Condition No. 14 (holiday occupancy restriction) attached to Planning Permission N/06/193/WL/9 (NS/06/00555/FUL) dated 20 April 2006
Decision:  Withdrawn

 21/03616/FUL  (validated: 22/07/2021)
Address:  Hollybush Cottage , Nantwich Road, Broughall, Whitchurch, SY13 4EE
Proposal:  Proposed alterations and extension to existing the cottage to provide  annexe accommodation ancillary to the main dwelling, and the erection of a detached double garage (resubmission)
Decision:  Grant Permission

21/03567/CPE  (validated: 20/07/2021)
Address:  Melverley Farm, Ash Magna, Whitchurch, Shropshire, SY13 4ED
Proposal:  Application for Lawful Development Certificate for the use and conversion of three barns to form additional domestic accommodation and including the erection of extensions, installation of rooflights and dormer windows and formation of first floor balconies; erection of two single storey extensions to main house
Decision:  Certificate - Lawful

21/03770/FUL  (validated: 02/08/2021)
Address:  12 Broughall, Whitchurch, Shropshire, SY13 4AE
Proposal:  Erection of two storey extension and alterations to dwelling together with access and parking alterations
Decision:  Grant Permission
107/21
Ward Matters (to include Highways & Environmental maintenance concerns; street lighting)
Matters to report for attention: to enable Councillors to report environmental health/highways concerns: Footpaths;
-
Request for safety mirror in Ash- update
The replacement mirror for the Brown Moss road has been ordered by Highways. Clerk to check the mirror for the top of Ash Lane. 
-
North Salop Wheelers – update on future of community bus
Covered under previous item. 
-
Ash Parva Pond – registration update
The Clerk presented a mock up of a sign for the pond to confirm that WRPC is maintaining the pond area.   The Clerk was asked to order the sign. Cllr Power informed the Council that the liner is exposed on one side of the pond; Cllr Dodd to take forward.  The wire which was highlighted in the inspection report should be removed or have notices to draw people’s attention to its existence. Cllr 
-
Tilstock car park line marking update
The spaces line marking is now complete.  Positive feedback has been received from a resident.
-
Road closures/scheduled resurfacing updates
None to report.

Replacement horse rider signs are still outstanding in Ash. Clerk to report. Horse crossing signs also required for Prees Heath. A rotted signpost was reported for replacement. An accident was reported at the site of previously reported overgrown hedges outside Tilstock. 


108/21
Finance:
a)
Bank reconciliation for information/approval
Councillors confirmed receipt of the updated spreadsheets and statements.  Cllr Thornhill proposed accepting the reconciliation as correct, seconded by Cllr Butler, all agreed. 

b)
To approve invoices/payments inc those received post agenda publication (pls see below) 

Cllr Power proposed all payments for approval, seconded by Cllr Blyth, all agreed. A direct debit payment for Plusnet for £25.20 was noted and included in the approval.  

c)
Parish Halls CCTV funding requests
Cllrs Dodd and Haynes will inspect the site at Ash Parish Rooms for the proposed trench works.  The cost of the trench work was additional to the approved quote and will need to be confirmed prior to final approval. 

d)
Grant funding requests

None.

e)
Notice board provision – to consider quotes

Highways are due to inspect the proposed site in Tilstock for approval. Clerk to chase. 

f)
Street light quote

A quote for £1079.70 + VAT for a pole light for Tilstock was proposed for acceptance by Cllr A Allen, seconded by Cllr Blyth, all agreed. A new light between nos 17 and 18 in Ash Magna was proposed. 

h)
Fingerpost refurbishment update

A finger post/signage for the defibrillator in Ash was proposed by Cllr Thornhill, seconded by Cllr Hunter, all agreed. Cllr Thornhill to source. 

i)
Tilstock playground – quote for remedial works

As previously reported Cllr Butler is still trying to liaise with the handyman to get a quote for replacement wood surrounds for the playground. 

	Date


	Recipient
	Purpose
	Amount
	Cheque no
	Power of Expenditure

	31/09/21
	Employee
	Salary
	£446.37
	So
	LGA 1972 s112

	09/09/21
	Plusnet
	Broadband
	£25.20
	dd
	LG MPA 1976s19

	04/10/21
	Hibberts 
	Holding fee 
	£20.00
	100484
	LGA 1972 s111

	28/09/21
	Eon
	Repair
	£72.50
	100485
	PHA 1957 s3; HA 1980 s301

	04/10/21
	Employee
	Expenses
	£70.71
	100486
	LGA 1972 s111


109/21
Exclusion of press and public: That in accordance with s1(2) Public Bodies (Admission of Meetings) Act 1960, members of the public and press be excluded from the remainder of the meeting on the 
grounds that the following items to be considered involves the likely disclosure of sensitive/confidential information

a)
To enable Councillors to receive any updates in relation to Planning Enforcement matters previously raised/ an opportunity to raise any potential breaches.

Councillors agreed that they would like someone from Planning to attend a meeting to give an explanation on enforcement matters. 
b)
Banking matters 
The Clerk reported that the TSB are no longer accepting applications for new community accounts. To look into finding other banks which may offer this service. 

110/21
Agenda items for the November Meeting (1st) 

There being no further business for consideration the Chairman thanked everyone for attending and closed the Meeting at 9:15pm.

